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            To Dawn, my much deserted wife, who through my work or hers has, over a marriage that has survived for over 48 years, seen us separated for probably as many years as we have been together.

         


      

   


   
      
         

            Foreword

         

         I looked at the definition of “work” in a dictionary before starting this to find considerable scope to occupy a life. Work: n bodily, intellectual labour; occupation; product of labour or artistic activity; pl factory; mechanism, engine etc.; v cause to function; toil; be employed; ferment; make, shape.

         I started to write this, during a period of austerity, rising unemployment and job shortages because I felt very fortunate to have had a life of work that was so varied, fulfilling and interesting and left me with a gift of memories of people and places that I could not have obtained in any other way. It hasn’t always been easy and it is probably fair to say that you only really find out how something works when it goes wrong but if you can resolve the problem you are better equipped to overcome the next setback. I have truly toiled at times, both physically and mentally in some unusual places and fairly extreme environments but can honestly say I have never been bored.

         I hope any who read this will find something of interest and enjoyment and if it becomes a bore just close it and find some other “work” to pass the time.

      

   


   
      
         

            PART 1

            The Formative Years

         

         If a definition of work is paid employment, I can probably say my working life started when I was ten or eleven years old. This was not a period of child labour but a chance given to me by my older brother Roy1 to earn a little pocket money. On Saturday mornings, following in a family tradition as a village blacksmith, he would load a trailer with a portable forge and travel round the Essex countryside shoeing horses. My job, for which I was paid sixpence (one fortieth of a pound), was to turn the handle of the portable forge to get the iron shoes red hot before they were burnt into the horses hoof to give a precise fit, prior to nailing them on. To those not from a farrier background this is not cruel but produces the most evocative smell of burnt hair which I can sense even now. Another memory from that time was being lifted onto the back of one of the few remaining working cart horses and realising what immense, powerful animals they were. My legs stuck out, almost at right angles across its back and it would have been impossible to fit my feet into any form of stirrup. I wonder if all the knights of old were bow legged?

         I assume I was formed, probably unintentionally, as a result of a Christmas or New Year celebration, as my mother was 41 when I was born, some 12 years after my brother Roy and 15 years after my brother Walter (Wally). In any event I was born on the 6th September 1942 in the small (one pub and a Post Office) Essex village of South Hanningfield, where my father was the village blacksmith. I have only vague memories of life in South Hanningfield because when I was three my father’s worsening health resulted in him selling the business and we moved all of five miles to Wickford into one of a pair of semi-detached farm cottages in the London Road. At that time Wickford was an important market centre for the local rural communities. On Mondays the cattle pens were filled, all manner of livestock, including rabbits, before myxomatosis, were traded, the auction rooms were full and the town’s two pubs, the Swan and the Castle, did brisk business. 

         Although only a quarter of a mile from the town centre our house backed onto a dairy farm, and opposite was one large Victorian house surrounded by an orchard and scrub land – so, in my earliest years a very rural community. However, Wickford is also a stop and branch line connection on the Southend to Liverpool Street railway line into London. In 1945, and the immediate post war years, new housing was desperately needed to accommodate those made homeless by the blitz, and Wickford, with its direct links to London was ideally situated for rapid development into London commuter territory. Unfortunately this resulted in a town surrounded by ever-widening blocks of prefabs, bungalows and housing estates but little or no improvement to the town’s amenities. Thus, by the time I was a teenager, the dairy farm had gone, Saturday morning pictures was no longer an option as the cinema had been turned into a Woolworths and virtually all other entertainment meant getting on bike, bus or train to somewhere else. On the plus side the youth centre and local cricket, tennis and hockey clubs were well supported and good places to participate in sport as well as great places to meet young ladies, with the added benefit of making lifelong friendships (to this day Anne is not above giving me a slap if I get too familiar).

         Back a few stages. During my most formative years I was very fortunate to have a loving and supportive family around me. As a family we were also very fortunate to have avoided the worst of the anguish that two world wars could inflict. My father was born in 1900 and was just too young to serve in the First World War and during the Second World War, as a village blacksmith, was placed in a reserved occupation as well as being an air raid warden. By the time my oldest brother, Wally, applied at an early age to join the Royal Navy, the Second World War was virtually over. That, combined with our location in the country, meant we were saved from any real trauma. I have a vague recollection, while still at South Hanningfield, of being held at an upstairs window to see a doodlebug go down in the surrounding fields but no recollection of bomb damage and was probably too young to be told of the death or injury of any relatives or close neighbours. It’s only in recent years that I found out that mother’s younger brother, uncle Bill was awarded the Military Medal for conspicuous gallantry.

         My early school years were passed, happily for the most part, at Wickford Infant and Junior schools. My mum left school when she was 13 to go into domestic service and presumably dad left at a similar age to start working in the family business, so their formal education was somewhat limited. However, mum was encouraged by her employers in her love of reading and passed this on to me at an early age. A wonderful gift. It saddens me that today, so much of children’s time is taken up by television, computer games and communication sites, text messages, etc. that they don’t have time to read a good novel and appreciate the wonderful depth and nuances of the English language. If, for no other reason than that she has made reading a book fashionable again, J.K. Rowling deserves her OBE.

         My father, on the other hand, was more a newspaper and crosswords man but gave me one piece of excellent advice “measure twice and cut once”, an aphorism that applies to almost every aspect of life. So, between them, they encouraged but never pressured me to do well and as I was naturally sporty (South East Essex Juniors football team and 100 and 200 yards athletics champion), which made one quite popular, I enjoyed my junior school days. Of course there were the almost mandatory whacks with a ruler for some perceived misdemeanour and I caught, as well as head lice, all the childhood illnesses of whooping cough, chicken pox and mumps2 and can remember feeling very sorry for myself while rehearsing the school nativity play after being given an injection against diphtheria (thank goodness it was Michael Aspell and not me who fainted on the stage).

         Looking back on it I suppose it was quite a healthy existence in comparison to modern day living. Post-war food rationing continued until July 1954, so overeating and junk food were not an option. Also, virtually all my meals were home cooked with fresh vegetables and fruit (in season) from the garden along with eggs from our chickens and the occasional rabbit, snared to prevent raids on the vegetable patch. Nothing was wasted and to this day all our vegetable waste is composted ready for next year’s planting. In addition, as my parents had no car, I walked, ran or rode a bike all over the place, which developed an early level of fitness hard to attain from one or two hours a week in the gymnasium. Combine that with the toughening effect of having to wear short trousers (hard to believe) until well into senior school and with no heating in the bedrooms (coal, gas and electricity was also rationed), so that ice formed pretty patterns on the inside of the windows during the really cold days; all this helped to build a certain resilience into one’s attitude to life. 

         As I said earlier, my parents never owned a car. I understand that while living in South-Hanningfield they had a pony and trap and in his younger days my father rode a motor bike. Back in the 1920s this had furnished him with a license to drive all vehicles, a fact put to good use when Roy was discharged from the army. Having driven trucks in Libya, on his return he bought an old car and L plates and took dad along as the experienced driver while practicing to pass his test. The amusing part is, that he then tried to teach dad to drive the car. A resounding failure.

         My senior school years were spent at Chelmsford Technical School, initially located in the centre of Chelmsford in buildings next to the technical college and latterly relocated to a brand new school in Patching Hall Lane at the Broomfield edge of the town. My first choice of school had been the much longer established King Edward VI Grammar school, which both my brothers attended, but as I only scraped through the eleven plus exam it was the technical school that finally accepted me after an oral examination. On reflection I am quite glad that I ended up with a more rounded education at a mixed school rather than the all boys grammar and in the last few years have remade contact and started a very enjoyable correspondence with two of the girls from those far off school days.

         One of the oddities of being in the centre of Chelmsford was that we had no proper playground or sports field, so were let loose at lunch time to run riot around the central park. Also we had an excellent cross country team because for most of our PT lessons, the master, who was close to retirement, would say “off you go lads” and then take it easy for the next twenty minutes. Those of us, like me, who actually enjoyed running, would run. Those who didn’t would stop off round the corner for a fag or two and join us on the way back. I don’t think it was because the master was blind in one eye that he never seemed to notice that half of us ended up splattered in mud and the other half were clean and tidy.

         As a preparation for the future, Chelmsford Tech. served me very well. Academically I did rather well, coming top of my class for five years in a row, which came as a bit of a surprise to me as I certainly did not feel as though I was the brightest of my contemporaries. I also received the Turner Award three times. This was awarded for either leadership or sportsmanship during time spent in lower, middle or upper school. This also persuaded me that I should stay on into the sixth form to take A level GCEs, with a bias towards the sciences: chemistry, physics and pure and applied mathematics, although I did read all the books set for the English literature course just for the pleasure of it. Staying into the sixth form also developed some other opportunities as I advanced from house captain to head boy and also captain of sport in my final year. There were of course some downsides to positions of responsibility.

         Never at ease with public speaking, I can still remember the apprehension of having to call upon the school to raise three cheers for the Lord Lieutenant of Essex during the annual prize giving. The problem was, his name was Ruggles-Brice and as he was popularly known as Buggles-Rice I was convinced I would get it wrong on the day. Whew, the relief when cheers rather than hoots of laughter rang round the hall. Another thing was wearing the school uniform, including caps and ties, which we were meant to do while in Chelmsford on the way to or from school. This was in the late 1950s, the rock and roll years, drain pipe trousers, boot-lace ties and hair styles which included a DA and Elvis quiff, so a challenge to the fashion conscious. The tie could be suitably modified using staples and the cap, if small enough, almost hidden if worn like a skull cap with the hair combed round it. The latter was not really an option once you became a prefect with a bright yellow tassel hanging down the back.

         It was an exciting era to grow up in with a lively music scene developing in the UK. One of my class mates, Clifford (Cliff) Richardson wrote to an American music magazine in search of pen pals just after Cliff Richard had success in the music charts for the first time. His search was not in vain, he got sacks full of mail each day, including one from the Everly Brothers. Happy days.

         Being born on the 6th September was, I believe, a definite advantage during my school days as it meant I was always one of the oldest in my class and it also meant that I was legally old enough to drink in my final year. Not that pupils were permitted to visit pubs in the lunch hour but as a preparation for our future working lives we decided a pint on a Friday lunch time was good training and worth the risk. Some precautions had to be taken; since a number of the teachers used to drink in The Clockhouse at the end of Patching Hall Lane we took a swift ten minute walk to The Compasses and tried to get back, sucking our peppermints, before they returned. I am sure it was noticed but nothing was ever said.

         I left school with seven O level GCEs and three A levels and a completed application for a County Major, the grant that would make it possible for me to go to university to further my education. I suspect that I was no different from the majority of school leavers in that I had no clear idea of what I wanted to do next. Most of my close friends had already left school and had been gainfully employed for a year or two, a prospect that had a certain appeal, particularly as my father had retired because of ill health and although I never felt we were exactly poor, money was not plentiful. Also, as higher education was completely outside my parents’ experience they had no real ideas as to the course I should take. In the end I decided a course being offered by South East Essex Technical College seemed a good bet. This was to study for an HNC in mechanical engineering through a placement with a local company, whereby you were paid a salary, worked for six months and studied for six months. The best of both worlds. I am not sure why I opted for mechanical engineering as I was never a Meccano or Lego person and, as my wife will testify, am very prone to having some bits left over or finding a “design fault” when building anything in kit form; I probably felt it was closer to the family tradition of blacksmithing than most other careers. As it turned out I never did do mechanical engineering, probably for the best, although it would have been most useful in the later stages of my working life.

         Normally during the summer holidays I would try to get a paid job (see Part 2) for five or six weeks but after the stress of A levels decided I deserved a holiday before starting work (gap years hadn’t been invented then), so I just did a bit of potato (hard) or fruit (tastier) picking instead. A week before I was supposed to start my new course I had still heard nothing from the college so I phoned and made an appointment to go and see them. On arrival it all seemed a bit of a shambles. Nobody could give me any information about the work placement and the college looked completely run down and lacklustre. As a consequence I phoned Essex Education Authority and asked what else I could do with my County Major and three A Levels. The answer was a full time degree course (B.Sc. General) in chemistry, physics and mathematics, external London University, at the South West Essex Technical College (Walthamstow). As I was now feeling more relaxed after my ‘holiday’ this seemed a much better choice so I said yes. They said you’d better get up there straight away, the course started two weeks ago. So much for detailed career planning.

         Looking back on it I regret not applying to go to University proper, as travelling every day on the 251 bus from Wickford to Walthamstow (an hour and a half each way) was very limiting and did nothing for the social life. I ended up playing for the college badminton team, but always had to leave before the match ended in order to catch the last bus home. On one occasion this meant conceding a critical game, so I agreed to travel back on a team-mate’s motor bike, as we only lived a few miles apart. It was the end of November; I kept my track suit on under my overcoat and believe I wrapped a scarf around my head as I don’t believe crash helmets were compulsory then and Barry didn’t have a spare. By the time we reached Wickford I was so cold I felt rigid. I believe Barry had to lift me off the back of the bike before I could get my limbs moving once more. Never again!

         In the first year three subjects were studied and assuming adequate marks were obtained during the end of year exams (no continuous assessment), one subject could be dropped for the final two years. I found the content somewhat strange; the physics and chemistry did not differ greatly from the school A level courses, the maths on the other hand was almost totally new. Virtually all the course material was presented by the lecturers on a blackboard and, in the case of the maths, frequently at high speed with enthusiastic explanations flowing out as he went along. I soon realised that I could either take down the notes or listen to the explanations but not both as I was always about a blackboard behind. As a consequence I am sure the maths lecturer thought I was a complete dimwit. I was always about a week behind the subject matter of any of his questions, which contributed in no short measure to me failing the mathematics paper at the end of the year.

         Failure meant that I would lose my grant until I passed the Part 1 examination(s), which would allow me to return full time for the final two years. In those days, I am glad to say, there were no tuition fees to pay and the grant was assessed, depending to some extent on your parents’ income, to cover your living and travel expenses. I can remember my first year’s grant was £365 (1961), which gave me a great feeling of independence as I could start paying my parents some housekeeping, as well as enjoying almost as good a social life as most of my close friends who were all working by then.

         Fortunately, living in Essex, meant that jobs were not so hard to come by as they have been in more recent years and I managed to get work, including a day-release to attend college part time, at Ilford Films Selo works in Brentwood. The section I worked in was mainly involved in testing the quality of the sound recording strip placed on the edge of large reels of camera film used by the BBC and the film industry. The work was not particularly memorable but did leave me with an appreciation of Elgar’s Enigma Variations. I don’t know if it was just that the tonal changes in the pieces made them particularly apt for testing sound quality or that it was one of Collin, our section leader’s, favourite records. It was an odd environment to work in as the test laboratory was located in the centre of numerous darkrooms with restricted access. This led to a number of intrigues and liaisons which perhaps should not have taken place, culminating in one woman’s husband turning up at the main gate with a shotgun. Just as well security managed to calm him down. Nothing to do with me, I hasten to add. I restricted myself to chatting up Jean, the manager’s secretary, in the lunch break. She had the most memorable blue eyes and her fiancé was safely in Africa doing charity work; however, I did get invited to their wedding after he returned, so couldn’t have been too annoying.

         What was memorable that year, 1963, was a winter with the longest sustained period of cold weather that I can remember. I believe it snowed and froze in January and didn’t thaw again until the end of March. In contrast to nowadays, the old faithful 251 bus ran every day to get me to Brentwood and as far as I could tell the schools remained open the whole time. The walk to work from the top end of Brentwood high street, past the Girls Grammar school (although I didn’t know it my wife-to-be was a pupil there at the time) and through the woods along Upper Common road was breathtakingly beautiful, with all the trees covered in twinkling white hoarfrost. It’s a pity that at that time I had neither the means nor the understanding to take any photographs.

         Success; a year later I had passed my Part 1 examinations and was returning to college full time. Later, I realised that repeating the first year was no bad thing. I enjoyed the maths and at the end of the year when the lecturer decided to introduce us to the joys of Fourier analysis (a Part 2 subject), rather than having us sit about idling, I was astounded to realise what a practical subject mathematics could be. Formulas could be produced that would, for example, predict the heat transfer rates across different surfaces; or the surge current when an electric motor starts up. Not something that would enthuse a lot of people but thirty something years on, when responsible for starting some very large pumps that kept tripping out on a new water treatment works, I had some idea what the problem might be and could talk the talk sufficiently to ask the experts for a solution.

         I decided to drop the maths during Part 2 for the safer option of chemistry and physics. Also, for my final year, I felt the bus journey every day wasted too much time, so found a B&B with evening meal fairly close to the college. It is odd that, whereas I had rarely been late for lectures before, it was now not uncommon for me to have to rush in at the last minute. Or, could it be due to my much improved social life; out and about in her little Morris minor, with my new girlfriend Sylvia or walking back, late at night, from her lodgings in Woodford (wealthy family friends)?

         One of the disadvantages of taking an external degree was that you had to cover the majority of the curriculum, as little insight was available as to the content of the finals. Also, which I felt was somewhat unnecessary, we had to travel up to London University on three consecutive days to sit all the written papers. Exhausting! I was fairly fortunate that the content suited me but by the middle of the third day Sylvia was in tears, convinced she had failed and was not going to sit the final paper. I am so glad I managed to persuade her not to completely give up on three years of hard work. She went in and later, on the 11th May 1966, came out of the Albert Hall and a presentation by HRH Queen Elizabeth the Queen Mother, clutching her pass degree. I came away on the same day happily in possession of a lower second-class honours degree and it may be significant that quite a high proportion of people, with better than a pass, had to re-sit Part 1 after a period spent working, between school and college. Maybe a gap year does have some benefits?

         Mentally and physically exhausted I spent the days following the completion of the written papers totally relaxing with Sylvia at her parent’s house in Brightlingsea. Apart from sleeping and eating a lot, we lazed about or took a little sailing dingy out around the Colne estuary or, I should say Sylvia did; I, as a complete novice, just did as I was told. Her father, Horatio, was commodore of the local yacht club and I think Sylvia had been schooled in lieu of a son, so I was in safe hands. I am not sure her father ever really approved of me but nevertheless I was shown great hospitality and true friendliness by all of the family.

         My final month at college, in between preparing for and taking the remaining practical examinations was mostly spent, when not in the pub, converting years of playing solo whist into an ability to play bridge; a very enjoyable and worthwhile skill put to good use much later, on various jobs all over the World.

         
            1 Sadly lost to lung cancer in 1990, a week short of his 60th birthday.

            2 My brother Roy, who was home on leave, while doing his National Service, caught mumps and took it back to Libya and put half the base in quarantine.

         

      

   


   
      
         

            PART 2

            Part-time Jobs

         

         As well as my time as a blacksmiths “apprentice”, after I turned 16, I had a number of part-time jobs, both during the school and college holidays.

         These, in the main, required little in the way of experience and were taken purely to earn some money to supplement pocket money while still at school, or to stretch the education grant.

         To deliver the Christmas mail, references had to be obtained to show you were of good character and were not going to dump the post in the nearest waste bin. I did this job several years running and assume the temps were given the rounds that the regulars least wanted. This was OK for the most part until one miserable year it rained nonstop. I was given a bike and the round took me about five miles out into the countryside around Wickford, mostly along unmade roads full of flooded pot holes to wood-framed bungalows where a major challenge was finding the right house and spotting the typically “Dunroamin” or “Chez Nous” house name. Thank goodness for the few kind souls who took pity on me when presented with their soggy letters and parcels and exchanged them for a cup of tea and a hot mince pie. At least in the late 1950s it was proper mail and not a load of junk that was being delivered.

         In complete contrast, one of my first summer holiday jobs seemed to be spent in almost complete and glorious sunshine. I was employed as a general dogsbody at a salt-water swimming pool located a fifteen minute bike ride from home at Battlesbridge on the tidal limit of the River Crouch. Before the gates were opened the work involved weeding flower beds and paving slab pathways and general cleaning and tidying in and around the changing cubicles, which were arranged each side of the pool. The main task, once the public were in, was making sure the cubicles remained available, i.e. clothes had been placed in the basket provided and taken back to the safe storage area before swimming, and empty baskets were cleared out after people had changed back if they were too lazy to return them themselves. Not very demanding or well paid but then at 16 a whole summer surrounded by young women in bikinis definitely had its good points.

         The next summer was essentially spent labouring for a company, “Maywicks” I believe, who had bought up and were renovating job lots of the prefabs that had been built to house the many made homeless during the blitz and the new families of returning servicemen. I learnt two things from this work experience. One: asbestos panels, which formed the main building blocks of the prefabs did not seem to be recognised as a potential hazard at that time but were very heavy. The technique to move them was to stand with your back to the panel, squat slightly, grasp the panel on each side, rise up and lean forwards. Thus the majority of the weight was on your back and you could stagger off to wherever they had to be moved to. Two: I was not as fit and strong as I thought I was. After a few days the foreman said I could have a break that day and go out with one of the lorries. The job was unloading stacks of bricks at two of the company sites. Easy, except that all the work was done by hand. The driver stood on the lorry and passed the bricks to me to stack on the ground. The only problem was he could press six bricks together to pass to me and after a short time I could really only manage four without dropping them. By the time I got home that evening my arms and shoulders were aching like never before and I ended the day soaking in the bath until the water went cold.

         After that, I managed to find some work that was a little more technical and not quite so physical. First, with Ilford Films, in the pre-digital camera days, at their film processing factory in Basildon, a short bike ride away. The job involved feeding rolls of the public’s developed colour prints onto a large, steam heated, highly polished, stainless steel drum, which, if done correctly, put the gloss finish on the printed photograph. I nearly didn’t get the job because at the interview I said I could only work for six weeks, which meant they would only get four weeks useful work out of me, following two weeks’ training. As it happened after the first day’s induction the experienced operator went off sick for five days and I was left on my own with two drums to operate. While he was away I never once committed the cardinal sin of letting sticky tape go all round the drum (shutdown and clean up). When he came back, with only one drum to operate, I messed up two or three times. Lack of concentration or I had just stopped looking out for the numerous “glamour” shots included in the family snaps. Nothing really pornographic but I believe a censor was in operation and anything over the mark was cut out and kept in a “special collection” by the print section.

         My last summer-holiday job, before my final year at university, was with the Marconi Company in their Basildon factory where printed circuit boards were manufactured. I was employed in the chemistry laboratory associated with the dissolution and recovery of gold strip and other metals from scrapped boards. The processes used some powerful acids and a main function of the laboratory was confirming the waste disposal units were working correctly. On my first day, the chief chemist asked me to make up some methyl orange indicator to replenish the dropper bottles. I consulted Vogal (the inorganic chemist’s “bible”) and in accordance with the recipe, made up a litre of solution. I was a bit embarrassed to find there were only two dropper bottles each of 50ml capacity, so I had a rather large surplus of methyl orange to dispose of, which I surreptitiously tipped down the sink. When I walked outside a little later all the waste unit holding pits were a beautiful bright red, pretty much the same colour as my face when I realised what had caused it.

         Looking back on it now, when, for many young people finding employment has been a real struggle, I cannot remember ever thinking I would not get a job if I wanted one and presume I was fortunate to have been born in the relatively prosperous south east of England. 

      

   


   
      
         

            PART 3

            Laboratory Years

         

         3.1 Full-time employment

         My first full-time employment was again with the Marconi Company, one of Chelmsford Technical School’s “houses”, and before the deplorable decisions made by the new management following Lord Weinstock’s retirement from GEC at the height of the dot-com boom, was an institution around the Chelmsford area for providing jobs, housing and recreational facilities for its employees. I started in the Specialised Components Division Laboratories based in Little Baddow, a thirty minute bike ride from home. The laboratory, as well as providing analytical services, was key to the development of new wave guide materials for use in the company’s radar and weapons guidance systems. This involved powdering, mixing, moulding and then sintering new combinations of ferrite-type substances with the inclusion of selected rare earth oxides. It was interesting work and to try and understand what was happening required the application of some of my recently acquired inorganic chemistry theory. Unfortunately the first two months in the new job was spent packing up the facilities for a move to a new industrial complex in Billericay, and the next two months unpacking and setting up in the new work place. The most exciting event was finding quite a large silvery looking ingot gathering dust in one of the storage cupboards, which I could only just pick up. At first we thought it was platinum and worth a fortune but after some investigation decided it was more likely to be only tungsten and therefore not quite such a temptation.

         At the end of my final year (1965) at college and before being offered a job with Marconi I had walked around the same new industrial estate in Billericay to see if there were any likely work prospects, and at the very end of the estate happened upon Humphreys & Glasgow, the company that was to provide me with a career and gainful employment for the majority of my working life. Their hoarding pronounced them to be an International Process Engineering and Construction Company and within the gates were the company laboratory and construction stores. This sounded interesting so, nothing ventured nothing gained, I walked through the door and asked if there was any possibility of employment. Nothing at present but if I cared to fill in an application form they would keep me in mind. Five months later, after being asked to attend a formal interview, I was offered a job in the laboratory at a higher salary and with what sounded like more exciting (world travel) and interesting career prospects, so I handed in my notice at Marconi. It was something of a shame that it was only while working my month’s notice, after the move to Billericay was completed, that I became fully involved with the more interesting aspects of the work with Marconi. However, a very good spin-off from my first job was being able to join the Marconi Social Club where I was fortunate to end up playing in the Essex badminton league. On leaving Marconi one of my team mates asked me if I would like to join him to play in a much smaller club that was just starting up in Battlesbridge and as result I met a whole new group of people, many of whom are still among my closest friends long after my badminton playing days were over.

         3.2 Humphreys & Glasgow – Billericay based 1966–1978

         Humphreys & Glasgow was founded in 1892 by two Americans, Dr Humphreys and Dr Glasgow, to design and supply town gas plants, a relatively innovative concept, initially in Britain but as experience and reputation grew, all around the world. When I joined in 1966 the company was still privately owned, a most unusual situation for a major chemical engineering company, and under the control and direction of Mr Ambrose Congreve, the son-in-law of Dr Glasgow. This, at times, created a unique working environment, more of which later.

         In 1966, the production of town gas had progressed from using coal and coke as a feedstock to the reforming of oil using processes pioneered by the company and which were being continuously refined and developed. The new reforming processes were further developed, to the extent that H&G became one of the first contractors to supply petrochemical and fertiliser plants to Eastern Europe and the Peoples Republic of China.

         To that end the laboratory had three major functions: 1) To supply an analytical service either in house or contracted out, 2) A research and development centre for testing and progressing new process ideas and analytical techniques using the latest technologies available and 3) Supplying commissioning chemists to assist during on-site start-up of new plants designed and built by the company. To carry out these various tasks, some sixteen permanent staff were directly employed together with a part-time secretary and a cleaning lady, Mrs. Healey, who was a vital supplier of tea and coffee and sometimes homemade cakes and who worked heroically to stop the place becoming a complete tip.

         As a starting place for what developed into a career in chemistry and chemical engineering-related subjects it provided an ideal mix. For control purposes the laboratory was included within the process department, under the direction of Dr Shapiro, who was the company’s water treatment expert, based in offices located near Victoria Station, in London. Dr Peter Lemin was in charge of the day to day operation of the laboratory at Billericay and it is a testament to the friendships made in those early working years that I kept in touch and, sadly, only recently went to his funeral. The majority of staff were qualified to at least degree level, or equivalent, with those younger than me studying for an ordinary national certificate (ONC) or a higher national certificate (HNC) on a day-release basis, so a good pool of experience to draw on and a friendly and stimulating place to start a career.

         At that time H&G had a very close working relationship with British Gas, responsible for the design, build and start-up of more than 50% of town gas plants installed in the UK and indeed, around the world. In addition, during the summer months, the company carried out routine shutdown and maintenance contracts on a large number of the existing plants, and this included taking samples of any deposits, scale, sludge, corrosion material, etc. in order to build up a picture of where and why any problems were occurring in the plants and thus improve the design. To this end, in my first four months, I was required to apply good old fashioned wet chemical qualitative analysis techniques, learnt during my degree course, to identify the composition of the hundreds of samples delivered to the laboratory. Quite satisfying, and as a new boy, did not, at first, expose my lack of knowledge of more modern instrumental analytical methods, which would be required a little later. On the down side it did bring exposure to some of the lab’s more antiquated fixtures and fittings. The technique required the frequent passing of hydrogen sulphide (H2S) gas, the rotten egg smell beloved by most schoolboys, through solutions of the samples. The H2S was generated in a Kipps apparatus contained in a fume cupboard located in a confined corner of the lab and was highly poisonous. Also, in concentrations above 400 to 500 ppm it kills off the sense of smell, thus increasing the risk of over exposure. The danger and probable inadequacy of the extraction system was realised when we found Joe, one of our senior chemists, unconscious on the floor by the fume cupboard. Fortunately, after being dragged into the fresh air, he quickly recovered, seemingly with no long-term ill effects.

         Health and safety was not much talked about in those days but, for sure, we all took more trouble to limit the risk after that. One further incident that has stayed in my memory all these years and is related to a sample taken from a town gas plant when a sample was brought in with a note attached saying it was scraped from the side of a vessel, where one of the men steaming it out, had developed a purple rash and what should they do. Preliminary tests, using a spectrophotometer, indicated it may be mainly benzpyrene – highly carcinogenic. At the same time a portion had been given to Ross, our senior analyst, to find out what inorganic material it contained. For some reason he decided to burn off the organic material in the open well of the laboratory rather than in a fume cupboard. When the rest of the staff realised where this thick cloud of acrid brown smoke was coming from he was threatened with death by more than one if cancer should visit them in later life. As it happened, Ross died of a heart attack while swimming in the river Danube, on one of our Eastern European assignments a few years later, so no comeback in this lifetime. However, when I found I had non-Hodgkin’s lymphoma in 2010 it did make me wonder.

         For the next ten years, life based in the laboratory passed without quite such dramatic incidents but was varied and interesting and not without its dramas. At any one time, approximately 50% of the staff were involved in research and development projects instigated by the Process Department based in the head office. These varied a great deal, from the regular testing of new catalysts being developed by companies such as ICI for use in the reforming processes used to produce, for example, town gas, ammonia, urea or ethylene; to new methods of treating sewage or factory effluent streams; to sulphur and pitch pelleting; to new heat exchanger technology and included one really off-the-wall attempt to extract tin from what amounted to the slag heaps (price of tin had just rocketed) from Cornwall’s last operating tin mine.

         The rigs for testing catalysts were assembled in our own workshop to quite a high specification as they operated under pressure and to high temperatures, 800 to 1000 °C, for weeks at a time while inputted gas streams were monitored for relevant changes in composition. It was an added bonus that Peter, our workshop manager, had in a previous life in Australia run his own garage, so at lunchtime it was not uncommon to see people doing their own maintenance inside the bonnets of their cars. This, of course, was in the 1960s when you could actually get inside the bonnet and make some sort of sense of what was in there.

         One of our lengthier projects was a pilot plant for the alternative treatment of sewage, to speed up the process and reduce the space required for making raw sewage safe for discharge into a river. The plant consisted of a 6m3 vessel where the raw sewage, after a course filter, was treated with flocculating chemicals and a series of columns filled with activated carbon for final polish and sweetening. This was located on a small treatment works on the outskirts of Billericay about half a mile from the laboratory. In cooperation with the municipal work force we ran the pilot plant and monitored progress by taking samples four times a day, seven days a week. The samples were taken back to the lab for analysis. It wasn’t really that unpleasant, unless you were on-site when the staff were back-washing the sludge pits, then you really appreciated the perfume sprays located all round the works.

         After a few weeks a real pattern of life in Billericay began to emerge. At weekends the course filters were usually clogged up with condoms and the concentration of salts in the incoming sewage peaked about two hours later in the day. Two things stuck in my mind about this job. The first was, in the summer during Wimbledon fortnight, if we were not too busy, I could slope off to the afore mentioned Mrs Healey’s to watch the tennis for half an hour, usually accompanied by a cup of tea and one of those homemade cakes. The second was less enjoyable. While adjusting the height of a tongue dish on the vessel outlet I managed to uncouple it so that partially treated sewage started to spray all over me. If I let go I would lose a month’s work, so with eyes shut, mouth shut and trying not to breath I eventually managed to do it up again. Then it was into my car back to the lab and straight into the shower with all my clothes on. I spent the rest of the day in a paper boiler suit while my clothes dried. Disinfecting my car wasn’t that pleasant either.

         I don’t know if the process was ever utilised on a full-sized plant and I could never quite persuade myself the outlet water was drinkable but it was an introduction to the use of activated carbon in the water industry, which was to play a major role in some of my future jobs.

         It was always interesting to get something new to play with. When a new concept test kit for improving heat exchanger designs arrived I was given the job of setting it up for operation and performing some trial runs. As I had never had anything to do with heat exchangers before, the manual and operating instructions sent with it proved to be a bit difficult to follow so it was suggested I phone the London office to talk it through with our heat exchanger expert. The company employed some very bright people and Jonah Tang was one of them, a real boffin with a brain the size of a planet, unfortunately I couldn’t understand a word he was saying. Only when he arrived at Billericay and I realised that not only was he of Chinese origin but had quite a severe stutter was it possible to make any progress and I was eventually able to provide him with the data he required. In later years, after moving to commissioning, I needed Jonah’s help on more than one occasion and he always looked the same, slightly dishevelled with evidence of breakfast or dinner on his tie, but he usually came up with an answer to the problem and was a great asset to the company. It’s not always what you know but who you know that makes a working life so much easier.

         A major requirement to working for H&G was to be available, as and when the need arose, to work on site. These assignments could last for one or two weeks or one or two years and be located more or less anywhere in the world. In particular, on a lot of the smaller pilot plant jobs, we chemists were of great benefit as we could multitask and not only operate the plant but take samples and carry out the analysis required to monitor progress as well. I was eased into this way of life, after about six months working in the Laboratory, with a trip to GM Edwards works, near Neath in Wales, to monitor the trial runs of a gas absorption process using iron chelating compounds. First impressions of heavy industry were not good. As we drove down the valley to the works, the whole of the hillside, on the opposite side of the road to the local steel works, was covered in what looked like rust; trees, rocks, grass, everything was red. Thinking about it forty-five years on we might be pleased if we still had a steel industry that could produce that sort of pollution. I cannot remember much about the job other than there were four of us from the lab plus a project manager from head office with a big chip on his shoulder, and the impression that it never stopped raining the whole time (about a month) that we were there. It put me off going back to Wales for years. I can also remember working quite long hours and rushing off to the Bernie Inn for a steak and black forest gateau before they closed. High living for my first experience on expenses.

         At that time, a large part of the company’s business was to design, procure, build and commission plants for countries in the Eastern Bloc. Another function of the Laboratory was to define the analytical procedures and methods required in order to start up and operate these plants and then procure and supply the necessary equipment. The final requirement was to send “experts”, at the appropriate time, to commission the equipment supplied and train the local staff in their use.

         3.3 From Russia with love

         My next assignment in 1967, aged 25, was totally different from a few weeks in Wales. I was assigned to an ethylene plant located in Novopolotsk in the USSR. This was quite a daunting prospect; the Cuban missile crisis took place in 1962 and the Cold War between the west and the Soviet Union was still at its height. Also, although I had met Dawn, my wife-to-be, earlier in the year, as an unmarried man still living at home with his parents, I was unlikely to be given leave to return over Christmas, so would spend the whole of the winter behind the Iron Curtain. Pictures of the freezing snow enveloping Julie Christie and Omar Sharif in Doctor Zhivago came to mind, or maybe it was just images of Julie Christie that distracted me. One thing that didn’t bother me too much, and perhaps should have done, was my complete lack of any expertise in the use and operation of chromatographs which formed the bulk of the laboratory equipment being supplied by us to the plant. To overcome this deficiency I was sent on a one-day induction course to the manufacturer’s factory and much more importantly was to be accompanied for the first three months by Tom Jackson, our chromatography expert. Tom was married with children and had insisted that he be home for Christmas. After that he would move on to an identical plant being built in Kazan, almost as far east of Moscow as Novopolotsk was west of Moscow, to provide some expertise there. If this story ever gets finished and any one reading it finds it interesting enough to keep going, they will realise that this almost blissful ignorance of the plant and equipment to be commissioned is very much the norm rather than the exception.

         I had about two months to prepare, which included being vetted and obtaining permission and a visa to enter the USSR. Apart from my father’s time spent with a cavalry regiment in India, after the First World War, I don’t think either of my parents had ever been out of the Country so could offer little in the way of advice as to what I should take with me. There was no such thing as wheeled luggage in those days so in the end I bought a trunk and, on advice received from the site that food was very limited, packed the whole bottom layer with dehydrated (new on the market) packet soups, my brother’s army service mug (metal) to hold my soup, a couple of pairs of long johns, a good fisherman’s wool pullover, thick socks and a good pair of boots (don’t think safety boots were a pre-requisite then) and I was just about ready for the off. In truth, on my first assignment, deciding what to take in the way of tools, technical equipment and reference books was quite difficult. I was well aware that, as the only chemist and in the absence of the internet and emails, anything I might need I should have with me, however, books weigh heavy and a fully loaded trunk wasn’t the easiest thing to drag halfway across the world.

         I flew to Moscow on 27th September 1967, accompanied by another H&G employee who was on his way to the Kazan site. After being met and escorted to our hotel, an enormous building sitting on the banks of the Moskva river, we were told to be ready to be taken that evening for an introductory meal hosted by Techmashimport, our client. A good start, the caviar and vodka was dispensed with many toasts and “Nazdraves” to accompany our hosts’ determination to drink us under the table. Around midnight a taxi dropped us outside our hotel, whereupon my colleague, Tony, fell out of the taxi into a heap on the pavement and I had to virtually carry him into the hotel to his room. Around 7am a loud ringing dragged me out of a vodka induced coma. It was Tony on the phone, panic stricken, he couldn’t find his wallet, money or passport and was meant to be flying onto Kazan later that day. Remarkably, when we got down to reception to ask them to phone the British Embassy to report the loss somebody had found the missing items outside on the pavement and actually handed them in. What a relieved Tony, especially as the Russian currency, the rouble, was non-convertible and buying goods in their prestige stores such as GUM could only be done using western currency, preferably the US dollar. Strange that they should effectively put the dollar on a pedestal when competition with the USA was so intense: the Space Race and nuclear missile proliferation to name but two. The next day, after Tony’s scare, I reported my presence in the country at the British Embassy and was pleasantly surprised to find they had Watneys Red Barrel on tap.

         I was very fortunate to spend five days in Moscow. The norm was to be met by a courier and after one night to be escorted to your destination, either by train or plane. I arrived at the same time as our plant manager, along with the manager of the polyethylene plant, being built next to ours, who had arrived in Moscow for high level talks with Techmashimport. I was to wait until the talks were finished when we would all return to Novopolotsk. The courier/translator that accompanied them explained to me that if there was anything I needed I should ask but his first priority was to the managers and the second to their wives, who had come with them for the shopping. This meant I had the unique opportunity to roam around Moscow unescorted for a few days. I walked for miles taking in Red Square; the colourful Byzantine splendour of Saint Basil’s Cathedral; stood in line for a view of Lenin in his glass topped sarcophagus; an art gallery within the Kremlin with a wonderful collection of paintings; into GUM, Russia’s largest department store, to buy a fine fur hat for the coming winter with my US dollars and finally the zoo. Even today it helps a great deal if you can read the Cyrillic alphabet as virtually none of the signs or street names were written in an English script and it was a few days before I dared to use the Metro, which is a work of art in its own right.

         I learnt a couple of lessons about the communist system during my days in Moscow. First, do not assume you can cross a major road anywhere you like. A traffic policeman stopped the taxi I had just jumped into and would not let us go until I paid a 50 Kopecks (100 kopecks = 1 Rouble = 25 new pence) fine, even though the taxi driver was trying to persuade him I was an ignorant foreigner. Secondly, don’t expect fast efficient service in state-run hotels. On my first night in the hotel restaurant I made the mistake of migrating to the area of this large almost empty room where other guests were sitting. It took about twenty minutes to be offered a menu and then similar times for an order to be taken and then each course to arrive. I realised while waiting, that despite there being four or five waiters standing in the doorway, only the one designated to our area ever came near us and he was in no hurry to serve anybody.

         After my holiday I duly arrived in the relatively new town of Novopolotsk to find that we were being housed in a large hotel located along one side of the town square. First impressions were of a drab, utilitarian town consisting of row after row of six-story apartment blocks, built to house the workers for the new industrial complex, already with balconies full of washing and balcony-rails rusting in the dank air. I was to learn later that this was pretty much the norm for all new-build Eastern Bloc cities. Inspiring architecture was not something to be wasted on the proletariat but, to be fair, after the devastation suffered during the Second World War, providing basic accommodation was the top priority. I was given a single room on the fifth floor of the hotel, with its own bathroom and toilet, a small wardrobe and just about enough room for a table and chair. Fairly shoddy by western standards but most things worked – just not always at the same time. I soon found that the cold water would often go off for a whole day, was sandy coloured with solid particles in it and the hot water was almost boiling, which made life difficult if there was no cold water. Another feature, common to much of the Eastern Bloc accommodation I have stayed in, was that there were no sink plugs. To this day, I carry in my sponge bag a rubber disc that I cut out on my first day on site, which will cover and seal most plug holes. On the plus side there was a filtered water dispenser on each floor, which provided water for drinking and cooking and the gap between the double window units made a useful cold store, that is, until it got so cold outside all my eggs froze.

         We were given a fairly generous local living allowance in roubles to cover the cost of food and drink and general living expenses. Transport to and from work was by bus from outside the hotel and life soon settled into a routine, at least for the first few months, of ten-hour days Monday to Friday and a half-day on Saturday. I soon found, in keeping with the communist ethic, that it took far too long to get served breakfast in the hotel so took to using a coffee bar next to the hotel for a quick cup of coffee substitute, a sweet bread roll and a tub of smetana (sour cream). This worked well until one morning I was too late even for a coffee, so, following the lead of the man in front of me in the queue, asked for a glass of what I assumed was fruit juice from one of the large glass dispensers on the back wall. I gulped down half the glass before realising it was about 40% proof fruit juice. I jumped on the bus that morning with a real warm glow inside me.

         Most evenings, along with the majority of the other expats, I would eat in the hotel restaurant where we accounted for some 50% of the customers and most nights were still there, enjoying a convivial evening, when the police came in at around eleven o’clock to turf out non-residents. On one of my first free Saturday afternoons I walked round the town and purchased a cooking pot and hot plate, along with some basic provisions, so that I had a means of heating my package soups and boiling an egg if I couldn’t face the hotel restaurant menu, which was extremely limited and hardly ever varied. In fact getting a nutritious and varied diet, especially as winter progressed, was a serious problem. No fresh fruit or vegetables, except for potatoes, raw onion and borsch (beetroot and cabbage soup) and very soon the company was supplying large jars of vitamin tablets to try and keep us healthy. One thing you could buy in the local stores, which was very tasty, was bottled fruit, except that it was as good as a work out in the gym to carry these thick glass bottles back to the hotel. I still have a vivid memory of fresh oranges arriving in the hotel around Christmas time and, although the going rate was around one US dollar an orange, they were snapped up very quickly, some things are beyond price.

         I learnt a lesson in appreciation that Christmas in Russia. Our company gave £100 to the site manager to treat us over Christmas. Unfortunately there was very little that we could spend it on. A goose was acquired and duly cooked for the Christmas day feast but very little else of a traditional nature could be found. On the day, two of our contract instrument engineers arrived bearing a great big hamper, which their boss had sent from England. Christmas puddings, dates, figs, crackers, marmalade, mincemeat, After Eights, shortbread biscuits, etc., etc. were distributed for all to enjoy and were much appreciated. I remembered this some twenty years later when, as deputy manager of the commissioning department, I had a team spending Christmas in a remote region of China, so after several trips to the local supermarkets, a box of goodies was dispatched to site a few weeks before Christmas day. I’m not sure I ever found out if it got there but they do say with Christmas gifts, it’s the thought that counts!

         Work for most of the first month was taken up with unpacking and installing the chromatographs that had been sent from England and after connecting to the required services, developing the methods for analysing the various gas and liquid samples that would be taken from around the ethylene plant as it came on stream. As I said earlier, I knew very little about chromatographs, so Tom’s technique of opening the packing cases, hauling everything out, pulling all the labelled parts from their packets into a big pile, which he then proceeded to assemble was a little worrying but we very soon had four machines up and running, without too many bits left over, so my fears were groundless. The good thing was hardly any of our Russian counterparts spoke any English, so Tom could give me plenty of instruction, without it being too obvious I was being trained in situ, and knowing he would be leaving in a couple of months really concentrated the mind.

         Fortunately, the staff in our laboratory, mostly young women, were very pleasant and did not try to score points or make life difficult for us. This was not always the case as we found when, as a favour, we went across to the polyethylene plant, built by Simon Carves, to help set up the chromatographs in their laboratory. The woman in charge stood behind us and as soon as there appeared to be the slightest problem she would be muttering, in Russian, “bad English instruments” – we had learnt a few words by then – to the extent that I felt like telling her, putting it politely, to sort out her own problems. But Tom was made of sterner stuff and persisted in showing her western technology was not so bad after all. After a while, as we got to know people better, we realised there were distinct differences in the local people’s perception of the West and, as a consequence, their attitude towards us. Roughly they could be split into four categories. Those, like some of our young translators who appeared to be completely brainwashed by the communist doctrine and would not hear a word said against the regime they lived in. Needless to say they had to put up with a considerable amount of banter and “friendly” argument during coffee and lunch breaks. Next there were the young professionals and middle managers who were members of the Communist Party because they knew it was the only way they could progress in a state-run system and not, as far as I could gather if you talked quietly to them on their own, that they had any strong conviction that communism was the best thing for them. Then there were the ordinary (majority) workers who were reasonably content if they had a roof over their heads, money to feed and clothe the family with enough left over for a cto gram or two of vodka to keep the cold out. Finally, potential activists, who were after any English newspapers or magazines that we had received, that would give them an uncensored view of the outside world. Needless to say I was a little wary of contact with the latter for reasons which will become clear later. Reading this now, when information about almost anything can be obtained at the touch of a button, it is hard to believe how controlled the propaganda was back then.

         Another interesting aspect of life in the USSR was communication, or lack of it, and keeping in touch with friends and family back home became very important to me. In the absence of email, skype, Facebook, mobile phones etc. this came down to the telephone and writing letters. My parents had no telephone then so almost all my calls were made to Dawn. This may sound simple but the only telephone available to me was on the reception desk of the hotel. An international call had to be booked at least a day in advance for a specific time so coordination was critical. At the appointed time I would hover round the reception desk or wait in the restaurant until I was summoned and even then there was no guarantee the call would get through the three or four exchanges en route to Rayleigh in Essex. The sad thing was, in six months of trying, I can only remember three or four occasions where we had a normal conversation. Either Dawn could hear me but I could not hear her or the other way round and shouting at the top of your voice in a cavernous hotel foyer was not the most romantic of settings. Therefore, letters became an essential and I was soon writing five or six a week on a regular basis to friends and family. Even this was not quite straightforward. First, we assumed, rightly or wrongly, that they may be opened and censored, so we were careful not to put in anything too disparaging about the conditions or the country and the way it was run. Also there was nothing regular about the postal service, letters would go missing or arrive all out of sequence, so we soon started to number each letter and I started to keep a simple spreadsheet of letters sent and received. One good thing about letters is, if not destroyed, they still exist 50 years later and I have just been reading through a bunch sent to my parents to remind me of the highs and lows of my Russian adventure. As well as letters, my brother Wally sent me a Sunday Telegraph each week and mum sent me the Wickford Recorder, which kept me up to date with the hockey club results – not sure how they managed without me? The Sunday Telegraph was new to me, the Daily Express being the family paper of choice, and certainly in the first few months, when I wasn’t too busy, I would read the Telegraph from cover to cover and opened myself to an expanded world.

         When I first arrived I was told I would need to find some hobbies to stop me getting bored. For the past seven years a large part of my social life had centred around a trad jazz and later a rhythm and blues club at the White Hart, in Brentwood, where we would stomp the night away on most Saturdays and a folk club held on Friday nights in the Rising Sun in Billericay, where I had met Dawn earlier in the year. The resident group, The Free Kind, at the folk club were close friends, Alan, Chuck and Sandy, so I had spent a lot of time listening to them play and watching Chuck trying to tune his guitar. Consequently, when on one of my first walks around Novopolotsk I came across a music shop selling all sorts of instruments, I decided that learning to play something was the new hobby for me. Now, although I have reasonable rhythm and am not too bad on the dance floor I cannot sing a note, at least not in tune and am probably tone deaf, I persisted with my new idea and had soon acquired a clarinet (Acker Bilk’s Stranger on the Shore was a favourite), a balalaika (I was in Russia) and a mandolin. The only instrument I ever played at school was the triangle, for a very brief period (my teachers knew a thing or two), so I now had a problem, I hadn’t got a clue what to do with them. Calls for help went back to England and a while later Chuck sent me manuals on how to play the clarinet and the balalaika (translated from Russian into English). After a couple of months I could trim a reed and play a scale on the clarinet and could read music enough to strum a few chords on the balalaika but a simple tune was still a distant dream. I am not sure my fellow guests in the hotel appreciated my efforts and it was a pity that, a few months later, when one of my Russian friends (they were all music teachers) offered to give me lessons, I was too busy and tired to practise. The really annoying thing is on my return to England I took the clarinet into the laboratory, where upon Vic, one of my contemporaries, said ‘I have always wanted to have a go on one of those’, picked it up and proceeded to blow the first few bars of “The Saints”. Thus ended my attempts to become a musician!

         The 24th, 25th and 26th of October were declared a public holiday to celebrate the 50th anniversary of the “Glorious October Socialist Revolution”. Tom and I were invited to march in the parade through the Town, to “show solidarity with the workers” from the ethylene plant but unfortunately we had to decline as we were working in the morning. However, we did attend in the afternoon, at the Communist Party Headquarters for prize giving and interminable speeches praising the achievements of our new brothers and sisters. In the evening we were treated to some very colourful and entertaining performances of different regions’ folk song and dance. The downside was that no food or drink was included, so by the time it ended around ten o’clock, we were starving. Surprising how good a slab of dry bread and salami washed down by a beer can be!

         During the holiday period, the square outside the hotel was also the venue for a communist party rally which led to an incident that could have had very serious consequences. Following the communist party coup d’état in 1948, Czechoslovakia had become part of the Eastern Bloc and as a consequence four of the senior operators from the ethylene plant built in Bratislava had been co-opted, much against their will, to help commission the new plant in Novopolotsk. Now the Czech boys did not like the Russians much anyway and by this time, with no sign of their married status requests being met, they were seriously pissed off. Because of the rally, the shift bus, bringing two of them back from the night shift, had to park outside the square and when they went to walk into the hotel they were stopped by a policeman and refused entry. Words were exchanged and Stannic, who was a big strong lad and had been part of the Czech judo squad, picked the policeman up and threw him through the plate glass window of the hotel. Somehow the incident was smoothed over and no charges were brought but not forgotten, as was apparent a couple of months later. Each evening, around eleven o’clock at night, the hotel restaurant would be closed to non-residents and two policemen would walk round ejecting anybody who was reluctant or too drunk to leave. On this particular night I was next to Stannic, arms linked in a line behind the table, singing a last song of the evening, when he suddenly went silent and started to tremble. I looked up to see a policeman standing the other side of the table start to reach for his gun, at which point Stannic tried to launch himself across the table only to be held back by the human chain he was a part of. Fortunately the other officer restrained and persuaded his partner to walk away before anything more serious happened, but a close call.

         Forming any form of social life or contacts outside of work proved to be quite difficult. Apart from the language barrier, in the town, entertainment venues were limited to the restaurant of our hotel, where a four-piece “oompah” band played three or four nights a week, a flea pit of a cinema, – once the winter arrived – an ice hockey and skating rink, and across the square from the hotel, a refurbished “Palace of Culture”. By the time the latter had opened its doors I had made friends with Bob, who was of similar age to me and worked on the polyethylene plant. Saturday night was dance night, so we decided to give it a try. I cannot remember dancing much but we managed to make contact with the resident band whose members spoke a little English and were as keen to talk to us as we were to them. It turned out they were all music teachers, four men and a woman (the lovely Xania) in their late twenties. Bob had a cassette recorder back at the hotel with some of the latest western pop records on it, Beatles, Rolling Stones etc., which were not readily available in the USSR, so we soon had some new friends, keen to move on from Louis Armstrong and all that jazz.

         By now, we had become aware that it could cause a big problem for local people if they became too friendly on a one to one basis with any of us. As is their nature, some of the men had started close relationships with local women only to find they suddenly disappeared. If they were lucky they would get a letter to say that she was all right but had lost her job or had been sent to work somewhere else. As a consequence we were very careful when our new friends came to the hotel. They never came alone, always in a group and we always left the door of the room open so that the dezhurnaya, the woman who patrolled each corridor (providing assistance if we needed anything) could see in. The James Bond in us also made us suspicious of a disc shaped bulge in the plaster on the wall of each room, so if our conversations were being recorded for the KGB I hope they enjoyed some early Beatles. Strange coincidence… I read in the paper this morning (26 April 2013) that contraband Beatles records were selling in Russia in the 60s for around 200 roubles each, approximately a month’s wages, so the KGB could have been making a killing on the black market.

         The weather up to the middle of November had been abnormally mild with a lot of rain which didn’t help at work or any other social activity so it was something of a relief when the first snows came and the temperature dropped enough for the world to turn white and a proper Russian winter to begin. It was also the time for some of our new Russian friends, Valodia and Eugene, to introduce us to an outdoor activity centre sited in the middle of a forest, by the side of a lake, about a mile from the town. As well as a cafeteria selling drinks and snacks it was possible to hire skates, cross country ski equipment or snow shoes and probably take a sauna if you wanted to. The ice rink was formed by simply running a steam hose over a field of snow until it melted and then froze again. On our first Sunday we tried skating but the skates were fixed to a leather shoe, rather than boots, with no ankle support and after about an hour I couldn’t stand up any more, so on the next visit we (Bob and I) tried the cross country skiing. This was much more to our liking and after a stuttering start the large wooden planks clipped to the boots started to feel more natural and our gait was developing into an almost elegant glide, to the extent that we were venturing further and further away from the centre into the surrounding forest. It was great exercise and very relaxing to be totally free of work for a few hours. The only problem being, as it got colder, lumps of ice started to form under my nose as my breath froze on my relatively newly grown moustache. I had to shave it off in the end, that’s the moustache, not my nose. All went well for a couple of months until we came across a downhill slope cleared of trees. Now, the skis had no fixed heel and we had no idea how to turn or stop when going at speed. Bob went first and ended up in a tangled heap at the bottom. I followed when he had crawled out of the way, took off and landed head first in a snow drift. I realised then I was very lucky it was only my bindings that were broken and not my neck as, although it looked clear, the stumps of the trees were still in the ground sticking up under the snow. It was at this point it got serious. Bob could not put any weight on his ankle (turns out it was broken) and after a futile ten minutes trying to fix my bindings I started to freeze as I was only wearing a light cotton track suit top over a roll neck. Fortunately, on this day, we were accompanied by two of our Russian friends and a Welsh lad called Ron who was quite good on skis. Ron took off for the centre, which was three or four miles away, to bring back a sledge. The Russian boys more or less suspended Bob between them and started the slow trek back. I had no choice but to walk back, which is extremely tiring when you’re sinking up to your knees in snow every few yards. Bob’s plight was alleviated slightly when they crossed an army patrol. One of the soldiers took off his belt and bound the ankle, which was an act of great kindness, as I suspect he could have been put on a charge for losing part of his equipment. That was not the end of my cross country skiing but with Bob out of action I would not go on my own and was certainly more cautious after that.

         In the run up to Christmas, things were speeding up at work, ethylene was being produced and we had refined and finalised the methods for analysing most of the specified gas and liquid streams to be sampled from the plant. In addition, with the help of Maria, our excellent interpreter, training had been given to all the laboratory shift teams in the use of the chromatographs and the taking and transfer of reliable samples to them. It was about this time that I seemed to acquire an additional work load. A room next to the laboratory housed most of the online analysers, which are machines that are permanently piped into key component streams around the plant, so that more or less continuous analyses and, in some cases, automatic control could be undertaken. For some reason I was given the job of assisting with the set up and operation of these analysers, even though their specification and purchase was included in the instrument group’s responsibilities. I probably looked young and naive enough to be lumbered with a job nobody else wanted! Shortly afterwards an incident occurred that was of great concern. Because of the highly volatile nature of the streams being sampled, the machines, in particular two infrared analysers, had to be purged with nitrogen, an inert gas, to stop the risk of explosion. The nitrogen was piped in from the plant, rather than being supplied from bottles, as was the case for the laboratory, and one morning the whole room smelt strongly of hydrocarbons. As a precaution we shut down the power supplies and further investigation showed a knock-out pot in the nitrogen line to be half-full of liquid. Analysis of the condensate and vapour in the pot showed it to contain a high proportion of propylene. The site manager was informed and after further investigation it was concluded that under abnormal conditions during start-up the nitrogen line could get back-pressured with propylene which should never happen. As a follow up I wrote out a Problem Report which was sent back to the head office to try and ensure the correct solution was found and prevent any similar problem occurring in future designs. In this instance, I do not think the system worked properly because a few months after returning to England I heard that an infrared analyser had exploded blowing the front cover into the face of the section manager. Fortunately, although very unpleasant, he was not killed and thankfully the problem did not lead to a larger explosion on the main plant. Some years earlier there was an explosion on a plant built in Czechoslovakia that killed three people.

         Perhaps, as a result of my increased responsibilities, I had a bit of a moan about my relatively low rate of pay and was surprised to find out that if I wanted to I could deposit some of my excess local (non-convertible) living allowance into a fund used for running the site and for which I would be credited in sterling. This I was pleased to do and stored up the knowledge of this practice for any future sites I might be sent to behind the Iron Curtain. Also, a few weeks later I received a letter from the company saying they were pleased with my work and would pay a pro rata 2.5% bonus on completion of the job. In addition, it was pointed out to me by some of the “old hands” that under current tax laws, if wages earned while working abroad were paid directly to a bank in, for example Jersey, they could be paid free of tax. After numerous letters to and from my bank and the company I managed to get this organised before the bonus was paid. However, the real bonus was that six months later, when Dawn agreed to marry me, Jersey made an ideal destination to choose an engagement ring.

         Just before Christmas I was introduced to the Soviet Health System. I suddenly felt very unwell, with intense pains in my abdomen and was taken into hospital with suspected appendicitis. After further investigation, I am glad to say, gastric flu was diagnosed and after two days in bed I was sent home with prescribed medication to recover. Tom came to see me every day, very concerned that if I did not get back to work soon his promised Christmas leave would be cancelled. Good hygiene appeared to be a priority at the hospital, as all visitors had to put on a white coat and shoe covers before entering the wards. All very well until going into the toilets. Basic in the extreme, a Turkish squatter which looked as though it was frequently missed and a basket at the side to hold the used toilet paper, assuming some could be found; a cold tap, no sink or soap or towels so hands, if they were washed, got wiped on the white coat. Still, they sorted me out and later saved the life of another of our guys when he had a heart attack. Back at the hotel I was very thankful that one of the wives took pity on me and kept me supplied with rice puddings until I was well enough to leave my room. Also a very good reason for allowing a few married status positions within the site teams, because it is a universal truth, a man needs to be looked after when he is poorly.

         I did return to work in time for Tom to depart, as scheduled, for Christmas, taking with him a bundle of letters and cards that would be free of any possible censor and therefore a chance to give a more open view of life in a communist state. Freedom of information was definitely controlled. I went to the local “flea pit” of a cinema several times and never once saw a film that showed the west in a good light. I particularly remember a 1958 film called The Key, billed as, the latest American? Blockbuster, starring Sophia Loren (probably why I went to see it) and William Holden. Set in war time England during the blitz everything was as drab and miserable as it possibly could be, the blackout in operation, food severely rationed, and nothing to lift the spirit at all.

         Christmas, as such, was not celebrated in a communist country but at New Year gifts and cards with Father Frost on them were exchanged and people congregated around a large tree erected in the square in front of the hotel where they stood with heads bowed in silent contemplation?

         It was about this time that a true Russian winter started. I knew it was getting colder when the lorry drivers who parked in the square overnight started clattering about at five o’clock in the morning lighting bonfires under their engines to thaw the diesel. However, when I walked out of the hotel to catch the bus to work and my nose froze as I tried to breathe in, I knew it was cold at a different level. Fortunately, standing for a few minutes just outside the door, allowed my body to adjust so that I could breathe without it being too painful and, wearing gloves, a good fur hat and my long johns was a must. The temperature dropped to -32 °C for a week or two and then settled back to around -12 °C, which was quite pleasant with the sun out and no wind, as there was very little moisture in the air.

         Also, about this time, things got really busy at work. We were making ethylene and starting to export to the polyethylene plant as well as trying to increase production to the 100% capacity rate so that the guarantee tests could be started. As a consequence, I was periodically asked to cover night shifts to reinforce the laboratory in the absence of any other senior personnel. One night as I walked onto the plant it was a scene of frantic activity with real tension in the air. Just outside the laboratory two men were hammering away at a large valve while others rushed in and out of the control room. One of the shift operators told me a valve on the line to the flare had stuck or was frozen closed and with no bypass pressure was building to a very dangerous level. In fact, he advised me to get all the women out of the laboratory and get off site as quickly as possible. As I turned to go the valve must have opened because there was a tremendous roar and a jet of flame erupted out of the flare, which was about half a mile away, like a massive rocket in reverse. A few minutes more and my working life could have ended there and this story would never have been told!

         Time for a small lesson in the art of chromatography, as it existed in 1967. Basically the chromatograph is an instrument fitted with a column made of glass or stainless steel which could be filled with a range of packing materials. A small sample of liquid or gas could be passed through the column using a carrier gas to impinge on a detector. The packing material being chosen so that the different components in the sample were preferentially adsorbed and then desorbed so that they were separated and on reaching the detector were measured as an electrical impulse, which can be recorded as a peak on a chart recorder. The area of each peak is directly proportional to the mass of the component that created the peak and can, therefore, be used to calculate the percentage of each component in a sample.

         Are you still with me? On this job one of our most difficult tasks was using the chromatograph to measure the calorific value of each batch of fuel oil that was shipped in, as 20 to 30 major components were separated, each of which had to be multiplied by a series of factors, including individual calorific values, in a complex calculation to give an overall value. Nowadays everything would, once set up, be calculated automatically using an integrator and computer program. Not so then, I had only a slide-rule and had to measure the area of each peak (half base times height) using a ruler and a magnifying graticule. The point of this story is that it was one of the few times that I was annoyed with the women in the laboratory, as in most cases they were quick learners and took care with their work. However, when running a fuel oil sample, for a reason I could not understand, they altered all the settings Tom and I had taken pains to derive and ended up measuring the area of tiny narrow peaks, which introduced considerable error into the calculation. It was important to me, as the value would be used to determine how efficiently the plant was running during the guarantee tests, which had to be completed before I could go home. When I pressed for an explanation, using our interpreter, they shuffled their feet and looked very embarrassed before confiding that if they started the calculation with a big value for the area of each peak they would run out of beads on the abacus before they could complete it. I could not be angry anymore but three days later a large desk-top calculator turned up, I suspect from one of their advanced technology institutes, so honour and equanimity were restored. Incidentally, the abacus was still used extensively in Russia at that time and if you could see and understand what each bead represented, it made a good way of knowing how much you had to pay in any of the shops.

         Travel, for us, without escort and prior approval, was severely restricted and limited to going to old Polotsk, which had some fine older buildings but the range of goods that could be bought in the shops was still very limited. For this reason when the opportunity to go to Minsk, the capital of Belarus, for a long weekend was offered I jumped at it. On the first occasion, sometime before Christmas, some of the highlights were: a) being able to take a bath in hot crystal-clear water instead of a gritty, sandy coloured soup, b) making a phone call from my own room where I could actually talk to Dawn in a normal voice, I am just glad she was home when the call went through and, c) going to the theatre to see the Bolshoi (big) Ballet Company in a performance of Peer Gynt, which was a completely new experience for me but one I decided was worth repeating. On my second visit, in early February, I again went to the ballet to see a performance of Giselle and was rewarded with something quite wonderful. I know little about ballet but the principal dancers performed a duet in the second act which was spellbinding and left you knowing you had just witnessed something very special, like seeing Torvill and Dean skate to Bolero for the first time. I believe a Russian audience can be quite critical but at the end of the performance they rose as one, the applause was thunderous and very soon the stage was covered in flowers. The journey home was memorable as well for different reasons. The flight was delayed because of thick fog and when we were allowed to go, as we taxied, I could only just see as far as the side of the runway. Once in the air, the pilot more or less hedge hopped all the way back to Polotsk where the runway was literally in a snow covered field illuminated by lit braziers along its length. To cap a relaxing weekend there was a note awaiting me asking me to go straight into work to cover a night shift as there had been a few problems and with Tom now in Kazan I was the only option. It did not take long for exhilaration to turn to exhaustion.

         I had a disturbing meeting during my trip to Minsk with a young Russian woman engineer who was working on the polyethylene plant and staying in the same hotel in Novopolotsk as I was. Katerina was in her early thirties and we had formed a friendship a few months before after a dance or two in the hotel restaurant where we both ate most nights. She was trying to learn English and asked if I would help which I was pleased to do, as I was trying to learn Russian, so a good exchange. I did ask, in my limited Russian, if it would cause any problems, us being alone together and she said she thought not, so we went ahead. However, we were still very careful and if I went to her room we always left the door wide open and had her books in full view and other than that we would walk round the town together trying to talk while we shopped. Once confirmed, I told her when I was going to Minsk and she said it was her home town and by coincidence she would be there as well, so we should meet up and she gave me her telephone number. I was successful in making contact but Katerina sounded very upset on the phone and told me there were “big problems”, a phrase I understood in Russian and could we meet in a café just outside my hotel. I never fully understood what the “big problems” were but she said she was in trouble with her work and in fact, that meeting was the last time I saw her, she never returned to Novopolotsk! I still feel saddened that it may have been our association that created the problem.

         We often speculated why we were restricted in our movements and associations quite so rigorously and suspected we were in a sensitive military zone being fairly close to the USSR’s western borders. A few weeks later I thought I would test the system and one Sunday afternoon jumped on a bus heading out into the countryside. All was well for about fifteen minutes when the driver suddenly stopped the bus in the middle of nowhere and made it quite clear, in both word and gesture, that I had to get off. I was not best pleased, it being the middle of winter, the surrounding countryside covered in snow and I had no idea how often the buses ran. Fortunately, before I was completely frozen, a bus turned up to take me back to town and after being squashed in amongst a crush of babooshkas I soon warmed up again. So, confirmation that we were in a hot zone and at least I did not get arrested as a spy, but no more unauthorised adventures for me after that. Making the most of modern information technology I have just Googled “Polotsk and the Cold War” and was astounded to see a Top Secret CIA Report stating that the Borovisty air base 16 km North West of Polotsk was home to a squadron of attack aircraft defending the Nikolskoye base suspected of holding at least five ICBMs (Inter Continental Ballistic Missiles) which I think is confirmation of why our movement and contacts were so restricted.

         The end of January and beginning of February was a very busy period at work and as I was now the only chemist on site I was on, more or less, 24-hour call while the plant was brought towards its full operating capacity. Ethylene was exported to the polyethylene plant next door and, on the 4th February, polyethylene was produced in pellet form for the first time. Shortly after this, walking around the plant to take samples had an additional associated hazard as the place was cleaned, tidied and freshly painted in preparation for a visit by Premier Kosygin. I was not included in the welcoming party but enjoyed the feeling of excitement and pride in a job well done that the visit created. On the 19th February I was very pleased to see Tom back on site in preparation for the start of a guarantee run, not that I was working any less but the stress levels reduced considerably with somebody else there to share the load. On the 25th February we received the even better news that the plant was to be accepted without completing a guarantee run, so an end was in sight.

         Another hobby which kept me out of mischief through the winter months was collecting stamps which the USSR issued in great numbers each year to represent their different regions, history and achievements. They were very colourful and interesting, particularly those associated with the Space Race. Yuri Gagarin, in Vostok 1, had been the first human in Space in April 1961, closely followed by Alan Shepard, for the Americans in May 1961. In 1962, the Soviets successfully launched Vostok 3 and 4, followed by putting Valentina Tereshkova, the first women into space, in Vostok 6 in 1963. In 1961, the Americans started the Apollo programme aimed at putting a man on the moon, which led to John Glenn orbiting the Earth in 1962, followed by a series of Gemini missions through the 1960s before the wonderful zenith of the moon landing in 1969. What you did not hear about were the disasters and the numbers of people that were killed at the time; 90–150 Soviets in 1960 plus the pilot of Soyuz 1 in 1967, followed by three Apollo 1 astronauts also in 1967. Also, the Space Race may never have been, as it is believed that Soviet Premier Khrushchev was poised to accept President Kennedy’s proposal to join forces in a space programme just before Kennedy was assassinated in 1963. Hard to believe there are now in excess of 1000 satellites whirling round the Earth, we will need traffic lights up there soon!
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